Minutes of the Annual Meeting of the Biogeography Specialty Group, Association of American Geographers, April 7, 2017, Boston, MA
Submitted by Taly Drezner, Secretary-Treasurer

1. Welcome Remarks

Jacob Bendix, Biogeography Specialty Group (BSG) Chair, called the meeting to order at 11:55 am and welcomed the audience, and introduced the BSG board.

2. Board Reports

A. CHAIRS REPORT

Jacob Bendix reported that the BSG sponsored talk by Andrea Wulf on Alexander von Humboldt will be at 3:20 pm today. 

AAG attendance was record breaking this year with about 9400 registered attendees and registration continues. Over 6800 abstracts were submitted, and there are about 90 concurrent sessions (not including panel and some other sessions). With such high numbers, Sunday sessions are probably here to stay!
Future AAG meetings are currently scheduled to be: New Orleans in 2018, Washington D.C. in 2019, and Denver in 2020.
Public engagement: Jacob Bendix noted that we are all scientists (personal political affiliation and support aside), and thus pro-science, and we should promote science on the political arena. Meridian Place (AAG headquarters in Washington, DC) will offer a resting stop (bathrooms, etc.) for Geographers marching this year in DC in the March for Science on April 22. 

For those whose research has good foundation for the general public, Jacob also draw attention to the Scholars Strategy Network which can help you get your research out into the public sphere. If you are interested, go to scholar....org. JAKE – PLEASE CHECK AND REWORD AS PER YOUR INTENDED MESSAGE.

B. BSG FINANCES AND TREASURER’S REPORT

Taly Drezner, BSG Treasurer discussed the specialty group’s finances. Taly first offered congratulations to the winners and requested they contact her for awards. 

Last year, we awarded $1500 plus $500 support to the student rep, and anticipate doing the same this year:

$1000 for the Ph.D. grant

$500 for the Masters grant

$500 for student representative support with conference expenses

We have an additional $235 in other expenses this last year (since ~Mar 1, 2016). These expenses include our annual Go Daddy fee for our website ($30), the plaques for our awards ($59), the annual board meeting breakfast which we have a tradition of covering ($146). We have also contributed $200 to the Andrea Wulf Lecture as sponsors from this year’s budget. In total, we spent $2235.26 last year (March 1, 2016 to Feb 28, 2017, last 12 months of record). For this same period (March 1, 2016 – February 28, 2017) our intake was $2012.50 from membership (down very slightly from last year). Thus we continue to overspend our budget, bringing down our reserves.

Our current balance (as of mid-March) is $2142.39. In the coming few weeks, we will pay out $2000 in our awards. Since we have several hundred dollars in expenses each year (typically more than the $142 remaining balance), it appears that we have used up our outstanding surplus this year.

Do please email or contact Taly if you have any questions that she may be able to answer about finances, awards, receipts or anything else! drezner@yorku.ca

Jacob Bendix observed that the Geomorphology Specialty Group has about the same number of members as the BSG (we have about 376 members), however they have more money. This is due to older members making generous contributions. David Butler noted that they take collections during the meeting also.

C. BSG ELECTIONS

Brenden McNeil announced election winners. Congratulations to Tony Stallins (University of Kentucky) who will be our next BSG Chair. The other two newly elected members with two year terms are Grant Harley (University of Southern Mississippi) and Daehyun Kim (University of Kentucky). Nathan Gill (Clark University) was elected as the new student representative.  

Brenden thanked those who ran and those who voted, and encouraged people to consider running next year.
D. STUDENT REPRESENTATIVE REPORT
Tommy Patterson reported the success of the panel discussion on Wednesday, and thanked the panel that contributed. Tommy encouraged people to attend next year, and to contact him via email with any questions.

E. STUDENT PRESENTATION AWARDS

Maria Caffrey was not able to attend the meeting so J. Bendix announced the awards in her place. We are still in the midst of this year’s competition for best student papers and winners will be informed by email and announced at next year’s meeting. The winners from last year’s competition, which was tied, were announced: Katherine Glover and Jeremy Johnson (best Ph.D. paper). Jeremy who came up and accepted.
F. STUDENT RESEARCH GRANT AWARDS

Melanie Stine was not able to attend the meeting so J. Bendix announced the awards in her place. Maegan Rochner won the $1000 PhD competition. There were no Masters level applicants this year.
G. JOURNAL REPORTS

David Butler is the new editor for the physical and environmental science section of the Annals of the AAG. David thanked Glen MacDonald for the name change of that section. Doug Richardson aims to have 3-4 physical papers per issue. David strongly encouraged submission of manuscripts founded on good science. Rather than some historical expectations of the Journal, he emphasized that he is looking for good science first and foremost, from everyone from full professors to graduate students. He promised a fast turnover of the review process.
Charles Lafon encouraged submissions to Physical Geography.
Someone/something about southeast Geography??

Lynn Ressler noted that Arctic, Antarctic and Alpine Research is now accepting review papers. 

Sally observed that the Annals of the AAG used to be restrictive and physical geography manuscripts were often criticized as being too narrow, and indeed with David’s approach, this is now a good opportunity to send quality work there for review. Sally and Jacob Bendix noted the importance of publications in the Annals for tenure in many universities.
H. COWLES AND PARSONS AWARDS

Matt Bekker presented the winners. This year we had 7 submissions (up from our usual 2-4) and judging yielded in a tie of two. The Henry C. Cowles Awards for best biogeographical publication of the year go to:

Alan Taylor, Valerie Trouet, Carl Skinner, and Scott Stephens for their 2016 paper in the Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences titled, “Socioecological transitions trigger fire regime shifts and modulate fire-climate interactions in the Sierra Nevada, USA.” and to

Beth Hundey, Sam Russell, Fred Longstaffe, and Katrina Moser for their 2016 paper in Nature Communications titled, “Agriculture causes nitrate fertilization of remote alpine lakes.”

The James J. Parsons Distinguished Career Award goes to David R. Butler (Texas State University – San Marcos). David accepted by the award and was very surprised, touched, and honored. David acknowledged that it was the results of a lot of collaboration, as well as thanking his wife and son for their support.
Stephen Walsh, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, spoke about Dave Butler and his outstanding contributions to biogeography. He has numerous journal articles, books and other notable publications as well as mentoring and teaching awards. He has been on editorial boards of several journals, including the Annals of the Association of American Geographers. The longevity and consistency of his productivity and quality of students and collaborations is outstanding. He has sustained, high quality scholarship and mentorship. He fits very well into the lofty group of previous award winners. Steve showed some slides of Dave over the years in Glacier National Park, Montana, and spoke of the collaborations between himself, Dave and George Malanson, University of Iowa. Dave's work is on the nexus of geomorphology and biogeography and on understanding processes of change.
George Malanson said it was great to see David win this award, observing he has already won similar honors in the Geomorphology and Mountain Specialty Groups. George said it has been a pleasure to work with Dave for over 30 years, and how much fun it is to work with colleagues you both like and respect.
3. Adjournment
Jacob Bendix thanked everyone for attending and wished Tony well in the next two years as he becomes BSG Chair.

The meeting was adjourned at 12:35pm.
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